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As part of the discussion regarding the proposal for a new downtown arena, the possibility of transferring certain debts from Milwaukee County to the State of Wisconsin Department of Revenue, including delinquent property taxes, has been proposed. The State Senate deleted this provision from the bill. It is scheduled to be voted on in the State Assembly on July 28, 2015.
Currently, the Milwaukee County Treasurer’s Office is responsible for the collection of delinquent property taxes in suburban Milwaukee County. The City of Milwaukee collects its own delinquent property taxes, and the County has no role in that effort. According to Comptroller Scott Manske, Milwaukee County currently collects 95% of the delinquent tax debt owed to it.

The proposed budget which I submitted to County Executive Abele for 2016 included $3,505,000 in revenue for the collection of delinquent property taxes, including penalty and interest owed to Milwaukee County. This revenue goes directly to Milwaukee County to be used in its budget process.

Another area of debt collection that the arena bill has focused on is debt owed to Milwaukee County through the Milwaukee County Clerk of Courts Office. Wisconsin Statutes require the Clerk of Courts to get County Board authorization to enter into a contract with a debt collector for the collection of unpaid fines and forfeitures. Having researched this issue and received an opinion from Corporation Counsel Paul Bargren, there is no such statutory requirement for the collection of delinquent property taxes by the County Treasurer.
During the debate on the proposed arena bill, there have been claims that the State collection program could greatly increase the amount of money collected on delinquent property tax debt. The State can garnish wages, which Milwaukee County currently does not do, and access bank accounts, which Milwaukee County cannot do. The State would impose a 15% surcharge on individuals to collect this debt, on top of the 18% in interest and penalty owed to the County.

In an effort to serve Milwaukee County taxpayers, I am willing to explore any alternative, including the Wisconsin Department of Revenue’s State Debt Collection Program, to improve our collection of delinquent property taxes. We must balance the need to collect taxes, interest and penalty owed to the County, with the desire to keep these properties on the tax rolls, and property owners in their homes. Many of these tax payers have fallen on hard times due to health issues, job loss, or death of a family member. In my short tenure as Treasurer, I have not come across slumlords failing to pay their property taxes. Accelerating the collection of this debt is likely to lead to more foreclosures of family owned homes.
In conclusion, I wish to stress that our office will continue to collect money owed to Milwaukee County to the best of our abilities. If the State of Wisconsin, or any other organization can help us in these collections, while understanding the unique issues surrounding these debts, I will work with these entities to best serve the taxpayers of Milwaukee County.


